Minutes of a Meeting of the <u>TOURISM AND LOCAL</u> <u>ECONOMY COMMITTEE</u> held at All Saints Church Hall, Ulwell Road, Swanage on <u>WEDNESDAY 5th JULY 2023</u> at 2.15 p.m.

Chairman: -

Councillor C Tomes Swanage Town Council

Present: -

Councillor M BonfieldSwanage Town CouncilCouncillor C FinchSwanage Town CouncilCouncillor C MoretonSwanage Town CouncilCouncillor M WhitwamSwanage Town Council

Outside Representatives: -

Ms L Bish Grand Hotel (Swanage Chamber of Trade)

Mr P Sykes Swanage Railway

Also Present: -

Dr M Ayres Town Clerk

Mrs E Evans Democratic Services Officer

Mr C Milmer Visitor Services and Business Development Manager

Mrs J Moulder Business Development Support Officer

Public Participation Time

There was one member of the local press present at the meeting.

1) Apologies

Apologies for their inability to attend the Meeting were received from Councillor Foster, Mr P Angel (Mowlem Theatre Trustees), Mr K Egan (Rivendell Guest House, Chamber of Trade), Ms H Lagden (Visit Dorset), Mr R. Marsh (Swanage Fisherman's Association), Mr M Norris (Swanage Museum) and Ms D Paige (Mowlem Theatre Trustees).

2) Declarations of Interest

Members were invited to declare their interests and consider any requests for Grants of Dispensations in accordance with Section 9 and Appendix B of the Council's Code of Conduct.

Agenda Item No. 10 - Councillor Bonfield declared a pecuniary interest under the Code of Conduct by reason of being a beach hut user.

3) <u>Matters arising from the Minutes of the Meeting of the Tourism & Local Economy</u> Committee held on 22nd March 2023

There were no matters raised.

4) <u>Matters arising from the Meeting of the Coastal Change and Beach Management Advisory</u> Committee held on 21st June 2023

An update was provided by the chairman of the Coastal Change and Beach Management Advisory Committee which included:

- Councillor Bonfield was re-elected as chairman.
- The Terms of Reference were reviewed and it was agreed that key items from the Coastal Change Forum would be incorporated into the business of the CCBMAC. Members were asked to consider the revised Terms of Reference in preparation for the

next meeting of CCBMAC in September.

 It was reported that informative presentations had been provided by Alan Frampton, BCP Council regarding the Shoreline Management Plan and from Dorset Council's Flood and Coastal Erosion Risk Management Team regarding three major projects: coastal flood defences, beach recharge options and Swanage and Durlston Cliff Management Strategy.

5) Tourism Marketing

a) Visit Swanage website – Update

Further to Minute No. 12 of the meeting of the Tourism & Local Economy Committee held on 22nd March 2023, the Visitor Services and Business Development Manager (VSBDM) reported that, in conjunction with Visit Dorset, the building of the new Visit Swanage website was progressing well. A photographer had been employed to supply images, including drone photography. A press release had been prepared, which detailed the benefits to the Visit Swanage site, and would be circulated following the meeting of the Tourism and Local Economy Committee. It was noted that the launch of a dedicated tourism website had been an aspiration of the Town Council for some time and it was anticipated that the site would be functional by January 2024. It was noted that business engagement was underway and further network events would be held in the upcoming months to encourage businesses to advertise on the Visit Swanage site.

b) Christmas 2023 – Update on marketing plan for festive period

Members noted the contents of a briefing paper prepared by the VSBDM, which detailed the events organised to date for Christmas 2023. It was reported that the Chamber of Trade anticipated holding a stall at the forthcoming Rotary Fete in order to raise additional funds for the 'Switch on the Lights' event.

6) Impact of criminal activity on retail outlets and the local economy - Update

Further to Minute No. 7 of the Tourism and Local Economy Committee meeting held on 22nd March 2023, an update had been provided, via email, to the Town Clerk which summarised reported crimes over the previous months. It was noted that between 1st January and 31st March, nine shoplifting crimes had been reported in total compared to 21 shoplifting crimes between 1st April and 30th June 2023. It was acknowledged that the rise in figures was primarily due to an increase in the reporting of shoplifting, not an increase in crime. It was noted that a local PCSO had met with the Chamber of Trade on 21st March 2023 and encouraged all crimes to be reported to better reflect the situation and therefore increase police resources to the area. It was noted that an experienced Police Constable had recently been allocated to Swanage and it was anticipated that this would have a positive effect on the reduction of crime in the town.

It was reported that a public meeting, arranged by residents, regarding crime and policing in the town had been held on 12th June 2023 at the Methodist Church and had been well attended. It was noted that the Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) had been in attendance and had offered advice regarding potential grant funding available for additional CCTV cameras and training for volunteers.

It was suggested that, as the newly elected Police Liaison representatives, the Mayor and Deputy Mayor would initiate a meeting with the PC to establish a good working relationship between Members and the Police.

7) Swanage Seafront Masterplan – Update

Further to Minute No. 8 of the meeting of the Tourism and Local Economy Committee held on 22nd March 2023, the VSBDM stated that public engagement for the Seafront Masterplan draft document was currently being undertaken until 10th July. Members were encouraged to provide feedback and it was anticipated that, dependant on public response, the plan would be approved at the Council meeting on 24th July.

8) Accessibility Working Party – Update

Further to Minute No. 9 of the meeting of the Tourism & Local Economy Committee held on 22nd March 2023, it was reported that the Accessibility Working Party were in the process of recruiting members to form an independent Disability Reference Group, to advise on accessibility issues. It was noted that a budget had been allocated for the production of an accessible map of the town and it was anticipated this would be completed by Spring 2024. A first meeting to recruit members to the Disability Reference Group would be held on 10th July 2023 and a further update would be provided to a future meeting of the Tourism and Local Economy Committee.

9) <u>Potential commercial opportunities on Town Council land – To consider process for inviting expressions of interest for 2024</u>

Further to Minute No. 10 of the meeting of the Tourism & Local Economy Committee held on 22nd March 2023, consideration was given to a briefing note prepared by the VSBDM which outlined the proposed procedure and timescale for inviting expressions of interest for the use of Town Council land for commercial opportunities. At a meeting of the Property Panel held on 9th June 2023, a range of different options had been explored and it was proposed that the Town Council should consider the following areas, as potential locations for commercial activities:

- Main Beach Car Park and King George's Field
- The beach and hardstanding on Shore Road
- Broad Road Car Park and the Boat Park
- North Beach Car Park and Journey's End.

It was noted that the Property Panel would review expressions of interest received and the recommendations would be reported through the committee process. The applications would be evaluated by means of a scoring matrix, including:

- impact on the local economy;
- revenue implications to the Town Council;
- environmental credentials; and
- amount of work required by the Town Council to achieve the stated outcome (staff capacity and/or physical improvements to sites).

The following timescale in which to review business proposals was suggested.

Action	Date		
Proposal approved by Tourism & Local Economy	5 th July 2023		
Committee			
Concession pack developed and published requesting	Early September		
'Expressions of Interest' (EOI) for locations outlined			
below. This will include maps, available facilities,			
restraints and information useful to potential operators			
Concession EOI closes	End October		
Reviewed by Property Panel	Early November		
Property Panel recommendations to Tourism and Local	15 th November		
Economy Committee regarding which opportunities to			
take forward for further development			
Recommendations to Full Council	11 th December		
Work up details with potential concessionaires	December / January		
Licences approved by Full Council	29 th January 2024		

Members were encouraged to give thought to the timescales and any potential refinements to the process, prior to the Council Meeting on 24th July. It was proposed by Councillor Bonfield, seconded by the Chairman and RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY:

TO RECOMMEND:

That the process and timetable, as set out above, for inviting expressions of interest for potential commercial opportunities on Town Council land be adopted and that the locations identified are reviewed by the Town Council for potential inclusion within a 'Concessions Pack'.

Further to his declaration under Minute No. 2 Councillor Bonfield left the room during consideration of the following item.

10) Beach Huts - To consider fees for 2024/25 and revised Terms and Conditions

Consideration was given to a briefing paper prepared by the VSBDM, which outlined beach hut demand and usage, proposed beach hut charges for 2024-25 and amended terms and conditions. It was noted that Beach Hut prices had last been increased for the 2022-23 season and prices had remained at the same level for two years. It was acknowledged that during the past two years the Council had experienced a high level of inflationary cost increases.

Consideration was given to a schedule of potential changes to the fees for the 2024-25 season outlined in Appendix 2 of the briefing note. A discussion ensued, during which some concern was expressed about the impact of increasing some of the prices in excess of 20%. Therefore, it was proposed by Councillor Bonfield, seconded by the Chairman and RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY:

That the VSBDM be requested to review the Beach hut fees for 2024-25 and present a revised proposal to the Council meeting on 24th July 2023.

Further consideration was given to Appendix 3 of the briefing paper which outlined alterations to the Beach Hut Terms and Conditions. Members noted some minor amendments that were required which included the removal of paragraph number 5 under the heading 'Booking Fees and Regulations'. Therefore, it was proposed by Councillor Bonfield, seconded by Councillor Finch and RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY:

That the VSBDM be requested to review the Beach Hut Terms and Conditions and present a revised document to the Council meeting on 24th July 2023.

11) Winter Market fees - To consider the revised fees for 2023/24

Consideration was given to a briefing paper, prepared by the VSBDM, which noted that the winter market figures had been reviewed and an error had been discovered in the Swanage Friday Market winter prices. The error had related to an incorrect calculation of weeks.

The revised figures, indicated in red, related to the last period charge with all other calculations remaining the same.

	Winte	er Ma	rket Fe	es - 20	023-4		
	From Frida	ay 3rd Nov	ember 2023 t	o Friday 2	9th March 202	24 (<mark>21</mark> week	s)
	* Small - <	3m (witho	ut market sty	le gazebo	, small garder	n gazebo is p	permited)
	25% reduction for new traders for one week only						
	25% reduction on all fees for a BH19 business address						
	Charity and community groups at no cost Electric charged at £6 pr day						
			Charge - E	Base Rate			
	Weeks	Small	Standard	Large	Extra Large	Mega	
		<3m*	<4m	<7m	TBA	ТВА	
03-Nov-23		16.00	20.00	23.00	27.00	58.00	
10-Nov-23		16.00	20.00	23.00	27.00	58.00	
17-Nov-23		16.00	20.00	23.00	27.00	58.00	
24-Nov-23		16.00	20.00	23.00	27.00	58.00	
01-Dec-23		16.00	20.00	23.00	27.00	58.00	
08-Dec-23		16.00	20.00	23.00	27.00	58.00	
15-Dec-23		16.00	20.00	23.00	27.00	58.00	
22-Dec-23	8	16.00	20.00	23.00	27.00	58.00	
Davia - I Cl		00.00	120.00	120.00	163.00	240.00	
Period Charge	8	96.00	120.00	138.00	162.00	348.00	
05-Jan-24	1	15.00	18.00	20.00	25.00	50.00	
12-Jan-24		15.00	18.00	20.00	25.00	50.00	
12-Jun-24 19-Jan-24		15.00	18.00	20.00	25.00	50.00	
26-Jan-24	-	15.00	18.00	20.00	25.00	50.00	
02-Feb-24		15.00	18.00	20.00	25.00	50.00	
02-1-eb-24 09-Feb-24		15.00	18.00	20.00	25.00	50.00	
16-Feb-24		15.00	18.00	20.00	25.00	50.00	
10 1 CD 24	,	15.00	10.00	20.00	25.00	30.00	
Period Charge	7	75.00	90.00	100.00	125.00	250.00	
23-Feb-24	1	15.00	18.00	20.00	25.00	50.00	
01-Mar-24	2	15.00	18.00	20.00	25.00	50.00	
08-Mar-24	3	15.00	18.00	20.00	25.00	50.00	
15-Mar-24	4	15.00	18.00	20.00	25.00	50.00	
22-Mar-24		15.00	18.00	20.00	25.00	50.00	
29-Mar-24	6	15.00	18.00	20.00	25.00	50.00	
	_						
Period Charge	6	60.00	72.00	80.00	100.00	200.00	
Periods in tota	1	231.00	282.00	318.00	387.00	798.00	
144 1 6		202.25	22.2	444.05	F.4.05	4.44.00	
Whole Season	21	323.00	394.00	444.00	541.00	1,114.00	
% Discount		40.00%	40.00%	40.00%	40.00%	40.00%	
Whole Season	21	193.80	236.40	266.40	324.60	668.40	
2022-23 Fee	21	168.00	231.00	252.00		577.50	
% Change		13.31%	2.28%	5.41%		13.60%	
		- 3		,-			
			(Artisans mi	ist he nre-	annroved and	l are nermit	ted to he >
Artisans at the Market		12.50	(Artisans must be pre-approved and are permitted to be >3 and include a market style gazebo)				

It was proposed by Councillor Bonfield, seconded by Councillor Whitwam and RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY:-

TO RECOMMEND:

That the Council adopts the revised Winter Market fees.

12) RNLI Face to Face Fundraising Team – To consider granting permission for the RNLI fundraising team to operate from the hardstanding year round

Members considered the contents of a briefing paper, prepared by the VSBDM, which set out a request from the RNLI Face to Face Fundraising Team to operate from the hardstanding year-round.

Although Members were supportive of the RNLI Team it was acknowledged that a precedent may be set which could be unfair to other organisations who would also benefit from use of the hardstanding year-round.

It was therefore proposed by Councillor Finch, seconded by Councillor Bonfield and RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY:-

That the application process for use of the hardstanding remain unchanged.

13) Tourism Reports

a) Visitor Services & Business Development Manager

The VSBDM provided an update which included:

- That weekends had been increasingly busy.
- Three seasonal vacancies were currently being advertised.
- The extended decking at Beach Gardens had increased the footfall and income at Tea on the Green.

b) Visit Dorset

The VSBDM reported that although the funding relationship with Visit Dorset had altered recently, they would remain a key representative on the Tourism and Local Economy Committee.

14) <u>Items of information and matters for forthcoming agendas including</u> updates from outside representatives

• Chamber of Trade – It was reported that the Chamber of Trade had formed a small working party to review signage in the town from the perspective of a visitor to the town. The group had visited other local towns which included Bournemouth and Weymouth as comparisons. The group would share their findings at the next meeting of the Chamber of Trade and provide an update to a future meeting of the Tourism and Local Economy Committee. It was noted that the Marketing Working Party would be interested in the findings and that it was helpful to work together to achieve positive outcomes.

It was stated that part of the Seafront Masterplan focussed on 'gateways' to the town and it was suggested that a Dorset Council Highways officer be invited to a future meeting of the committee.

Swanage Railway – Further to a report, circulated prior to the meeting, it was reported that a steam hauled train from London Victoria would operate on 13th September and a diesel hauled train from Leeds on 26th September.
 It was noted that various Christmas events were in the process of organisation.
 The diesel gala dates for 2024 had been confirmed as 10th – 12th May and the Roads to Rail Steam Rally 21st to 23rd June.

15) Date of next meeting

It was noted that the next meeting would be held on Wednesday 15th November 2023 at 2.15 p.m. at The Grand Hotel, Burlington Road, Swanage.

The Chairman thanked everyone present for their attendance.

The meeting closed at 3.50 p.m.

Notes from a meeting of the Coastal Change and Beach Management Advisory Committee

WEDNESDAY 1st NOVEMBER 2023 at 2.15 p.m.

 To review the Terms of Reference and to incorporate Swanage Coastal Change Matters

A suggestion was made to amend the wording, shown in red, within the 'Main objective/Remit' and agreed as follows:

Main Objective/Remit: To advise the Council on measures required to provide a safe, clean and well-maintained beach facility, compliant with the European Blue Flag criteria. Also to provide a forum for stakeholders to discuss matters relating more widely to the management of the impacts of climate induced coastal change in Swanage and Durlston Bays and make recommendations to Council accordingly.

• Dorset Council's Flood & Coastal Erosion Risk Management (FCERM) Team update including the following projects:

a) Swanage Town Centre Coastal Protection Scheme

EA confirmed the approval of an additional £151k of funding to widen the modelling scope. The aim is to identify options that are feasible and sensible within the townscape.

b) Beach Renourishment scheme

Initial meeting held with Natural England on 1st November.

Selection of preferred option in a few weeks.

Previous predictions are believed to have been overly pessimistic.

Groynes may be acting more effectively than thought in 2005.

Beach levels have come down from summer profile in some locations.

Levels are still above action level.

Underpinning not visible.

Continuous monitoring throughout winter.

c) North Beach Cliff Management Strategy

Project commenced 2nd October 2023.

3-year programme.

Initial site inspection held w/c 30th October 2023.

Swanage Landslide group to meet again on 7th November 2023.

d) Coastal Transition Accelerator Programme (CTAP) project

Programme overview – Promoting adaptation actions to help communities transition away from the eroding coastline, finance and funding solutions, adaptation planning mechanisms.

Programme aims to include testing of innovative practical coastal transition actions in areas at significant risk of coastal change e.g., North Swanage.

Reduce risk to communities and support communities to respond and adapt.

To inform both national policy and local interventions in other locations.

Project delivery anticipated April 2024 – March 2027.

<u>Commercial Opportunities on Seafront – Update Swanage Town Council - News</u>
 The VSBDM reported that a Commercial Opportunities Pack had been published and circulated to interested parties.

• Seaweed and beach raking – Update on year and future considerations

The Assets and Compliance Manager reported that there had been a large amount of Japanese seaweed this year which had caused issues with entangling bathers and causing some issues for watercraft.

It was noted that throughout Cornwall seaweed removal had ceased, as it had in BCP and Studland. Some authorities pushed the seaweed back into the sea, however the topography of Swanage Bay would make this problematic. Historically, Swanage has had the seaweed removed and this has been used as an agricultural product, however, if it was to be classed as a waste product there would be a significant increase in cost to remove.

• RNLI Lifeguards - Update on year and future considerations

The benefits and costs of providing the lifeguard service were discussed. The lifeguard service currently runs from May until September (Three lifeguards in July and August and two throughout the rest of the period).

It was reported that the lifeguard cost would be £32K for 2024, an increase of 12%. The Town Council paid between 40-50% of the wage costs, the rest was provided via RNLI fundraising.

Options to reduce costs were suggested and included:

- The lifeguards cover a smaller area, although it was noted that the current cover was for the bathing zone and the lifeguards reacted to incidents outside this area where it did not compromise safety.
- Community contributions to the service e.g., business sponsorship/resident contributions.
- Two outdoor pursuit companies offered to speak with the VSBDM to discuss the situation.

The RNLI lifeguards were thanked for their assistance in dealing with a fatality on the beach and supporting staff.

An update would be provided to the T&LE Committee on 22nd November 2023.

• One off budget proposals for 2024-25

The VSBDM reported that two items would be proposed:

- Private site beach hut staging
- Replacement safety signs
- <u>Date of next meeting Wednesday 7th February 2024 @ 2.15 p.m.</u>

Visit Swanage website - Update

1. Background

Over the last few months the Council's Marketing Working Party and officers have been working with Visit Dorset to implement the new Visit Swanage microsite.

2. Progress to date

The following actions have been completed:

- A range of high-quality images and film procured from a local photographer
- All content reviewed and approved by Information Centre staff
- Business options approved by Marketing Working Party
- Go live has been confirmed as 23rd January 2024.

Over the next few weeks the Marketing Working Party will be able to see early versions of the system and 'tidying' up work will be undertaken between now and January.

3. Business Options

Current members of Visit Dorset who are based in the Swanage Town Council area will receive a free 'enhanced' listing on the microsite for one year. Current members of Visit Dorset who are based outside the Swanage Town Council area but within the defined area (Corfe to Studland) will receive a free 'simple' listing for one year. Non Visit Dorset members will receive a free 'basic' listing for one year on the microsite.

If a business would like a more prominent listing they can upgrade at a cost of £305 for accommodation advertisers or £175 for food, drink, shopping and transport advertisers.

The Town Council will financially benefit from 30% of any new business that signs up to Visit Dorset from within the defined area. It is difficult to know at this stage how much this might be for budget purposes, so for 2024-25 a figure of £750 is proposed.

4. Promotional Campaign

Starting at the end of November, there will be a promotional campaign to encourage advertisers to join the new website.

5. Decision Required

To note the report.

Culvin Milmer Visitor Services Manager

November 2023

Visit Swanage Microsite - memberships

Visit Dorset members

From official launch of website (23rd January 2024) all Swanage businesses based within the STC boundary area that are currently Visit Dorset members will receive a free enhanced listing on Visit Swanage microsite from Jan 2024 – 31 March 2025 providing they stay full Visit Dorset members from April 2024. This enhanced listing will display their business at the top of search results and listing grids as well as within the highlighted business sections.

The current members of Visit Dorset appearing within the agreed surrounding villages of Swanage (Corfe Castle, Studland, Harmans Cross, Langton Matravers, Worth Matravers and Kingston) will also receive a free listing for year one on the Visit Swanage microsite. For these business members the listing level will be capped to a basic listing so that they will not appear on the highlighted business section, and they will appear below the enhanced business in the lists of businesses or following a search and in listing grids.

Non-Visit Dorset members

For new businesses who want to feature on the new Visit Swanage microsite they will receive a free basic listing from the date of joining until March 2025.

This is the same as Visit Lyme Regis <u>Advertise on Lyme Regis' Tourism Website - Visit Dorset (visit-dorset.com)</u>

If a business would like a more prominent listing, they can pay to upgrade to an enhanced level.

- Current annual cost £305 for enhanced level
- Current annual cost for joint membership of both Visit Swanage and Visit Dorset at enhanced level £568 (e.g. gold and gold)

Banner advertising is also available to any business registered starting and will be charged at a monthly rate depending on location requested starting at £150 and rising to £300 TBC.

Member Type	Enhanced listing: Appears in 'Highlighted for you' sections, priority in search results and business listings	Basic listing: Appears below enhanced listing in search results and business listings	Simple listing: Appears below basic listing in search results and business listings
Visit Dorset members located in Swanage	Free – Year 1	N/A	N/A
Visit Dorset member located in defined nearby village	£305	Free – Year 1	N/A
Non Visit Dorset members located in Swanage	£305	Free – Year 1	N/A
Non Visit Dorset members located in defined nearby village	£305	TBC	Free – Year 1